
Thursday, December 1, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people,  many of you are preparing 
your Christmas decorations both outside and inside your 
house.  I am showing you this Christmas tree because some 
use real trees for the inside living room.  The avalanche 
represents how difficulties and trials will test your 
holiday season.  Some will see weather affect power 
outages, and some could see accidents, sicknesses, and even 
deaths in your family.  You never are certain how you will 
be tested from one day to the next, so you need to have a 
good prayer life to give you the grace to endure anything.  
Shoppers are buying their gifts for their family and 
friends, but remember to keep calm and have a cheerful 
disposition in this Advent Season.  You are celebrating My 
birth and everyone should be joyful with whatever gifts 
that they are given.  It is the thought of the gift instead 
of the value that is most important.  Thank people also for 
their care to spend time looking for the right gift for 
you.  You can bring your gift of prayers before Me at My 
crib to thank Me for all that I have given you.  This is a 
joyful season and do not be afraid to share with others 
your money, your time, and most of all your love.”  
 
Thursday, December 1, 2005:
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, no matter whether you are 
performing your actions in public or in private, I am 
seeing everything that you are doing.  You cannot deny your 
sins because I see all that is happening.  It is your 
responsibility to come to Confession frequently so you can 
have your sins forgiven.  You know what you have done is 
wrong and you need to make a public confession to My 
priest.  Do not try to rationalize your sinful actions as 
not sinful or not serious.  You should have a properly 
formed conscience that truly knows right from wrong.  Even 
if someone should say that your sinful actions are not 
sins, you still know in your heart that you did wrong.  
Repent of your sins and your soul will be purified.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, discoveries in science and 
manufacturing have brought many conveniences and advances 
in your modern technology.  Making such discoveries are 
very uplifting and gives one a sense of accomplishment.  
But do not give yourself too much credit because I have 
enabled your work with the talents and things that I have 
given you.  These discoveries are a blessing to everyone 
and access to them should not be denied people just for 
your own desire for wealth.  Give glory to God for all of 



your accomplishments instead of taking all the glory for 
yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the story of Santa Claus is 
more about St. Nicholas and his charity of gifts to young 
children.  This gift giving is beautiful in its sharing of 
charity with others, but your shopkeepers have exploited 
this idea to make huge profits at this time of Christmas.  
Many businesses make half or more of their sales during 
this holiday season.  The children look forward to these 
gifts and all of the decorations.  Let the children come to 
Me as an Infant child to see how loving I can be for each 
of them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this falling piece from the 
top of the Supreme Court Building actually happened in real 
life and it is a sign to you of the major changes being 
made in the judges who are being seated for the current 
vacancies.  Several rulings in your courts on abortion, 
church and state, and homosexual marriages are against My 
laws and need to be changed.  If this change is not brought 
about in your courts, then this falling rock could indicate 
a judgment against your people.  America will be brought to 
its knees either willingly, or unwillingly in your 
continuing disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many laws on your 
books for consent of minors from parents to have an 
abortion.  But your liberal anti-life courts have thwarted 
this law and your Congress passed laws against partial 
birth abortions.  What value are these laws unless your 
courts uphold them?  Your court system is out of control 
and the rich are running your country by purchased wrongful 
court decisions.  If you want to take back your government 
by the people, you need to reform all of your courts to 
follow the laws of the people and My laws.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many innocent people are being 
coerced by the evil people of your day to grow worse in 
their morals.  You are letting your newscasters brainwash 
you with a desire for more wars, more pornography, and more 
possessions that you do not need.  Advertisers and your 
peers are constantly encouraging the need for financial 
success and to have all of the possessions you need to be 
comfortable.  The sexual sins of your society are a 
disgrace and a sign of how decadent you have become.  Now 
is the time to stand up for purity and chastity, and stop 
acting like pleasure seeking animals.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are elements in your 
society that want to remove anything religious out of the 
public eye.  Many public places still show My Ten 



Commandments and you should be proud of these displays 
instead of letting the atheists remove them.  Celebrating 
My birth at Christmas with a Nativity scene is much more 
meaningful than Santa Claus, reindeer, or varied lights.  
There are certain freedoms and symbols that you need to 
defend, or your society will fall into an evil chaotic void 
without your God.  Do not be afraid to witness to Me in 
public and you will receive your reward in heaven.”  
 
Friday, December 2, 2005:
 Jesus said:  “My people, as winter comes upon you in 
the North, you are seeing the ponds and pools freezing up 
with plenty of ice.  This vision of ice represents the icy 
cold hearts of people who lack love in their lives.  The 
Christmas Season is a little ray of sunlight that shines in 
on these icy hearts to melt them with a little moment of 
charity.  Think of all the people and employees who make 
your life a little easier, and you can thank them with a 
little bonus or tip for their service.  Just as the blind 
men called out to Me for a healing in faith, you can also 
call on Me in prayer to help you endure your trials.  You 
are warm inside your houses during the icy snow outside, 
but you can also melt your icy hearts with My love and My 
coming at Christmas.  Be joyful in your hearts and share 
your cheer and help with those who are less fortunate.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the two rings 
represents the marriage of My Church with Me.  The fire in 
the vision is how My faithful will be tested to prove your 
fidelity to My laws even in the face of death. My faithful 
will be tested by the coming tribulation as a purgatory on 
earth.  But I will also bring down fire as a plague against 
the evil ones.  They will walk through the flames and feel 
the burning, but they will not be consumed.  The evil ones 
will be suffering a hell on earth before they will be cast 
into hell itself and be chained there.  The darkness of the 
vision represents the punishment of the three days of 
darkness.  Only your blessed candles will be your light, 
and do not look out at the punishment that I will be 
carrying out against the evil ones.  Once all evil has been 
removed from the earth, I will renew the earth to its 
original beauty, and My faithful will enjoy the reward of 
My Era of Peace.” 
 
Saturday, December 3, 2005: (St. Francis Xavier) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you concern yourselves many 
times about your outward appearance.  This vision is about 
ironing shirts so they look fresh and unwrinkled.  This is 



one of your concerns of getting the wrinkles out of your 
clothes.  Many of you also are concerned about even 
cleaning up the wrinkles in your skin so you can have a 
youthful appearance.  You  should be more concerned about 
your soul’s appearance to Me.  Your spirit body is always 
young looking because there is no aging of your soul.  But 
the more you sin, the more black and ugly your soul’s 
appearance becomes.  Your act of contrition can improve 
your effects of venial sins, so you can receive My 
Eucharist, but your mortal sins must be confessed in 
Confession to make you worthy of Holy Communion.  Frequent 
Confession keeps your soul white and pure in appearance, so 
be sure to go at least once a month.  This sacrament makes 
you humble when you admit your sins to the priest.  It is 
also a public affirmation that you are sorry for your sins 
and you will try not to repeat them.  If you truly love Me, 
you will try to keep a daily love relationship with Me by 
avoiding sin as much as you can.  Work on your spiritual 
perfection and let daily prayer guide you on your path to 
heaven where you will have a splendid appearance for all 
eternity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has been fascinated with 
building large objects for many years.  The Tower of Babel 
was built in defiance of God and it was to lift into 
heaven.  I sent a punishment of many languages among those 
defying Me and this threw their project into confusion and 
it fell apart.  Even many great feats as the pyramids are 
slowly deteriorating from the weathering.  Many large 
buildings have been made in your cities and some have been 
damaged by weather disasters or planned demolition.  You 
have even seen the falling of your twin towers in New York 
City.  The pride of man in his leaders has driven man to 
build such structures.  It is only with recent technology 
that modern man has been able to duplicate the massive 
buildings of older civilizations.  These skyscrapers in the 
city are great accomplishments, but they are nothing 
compared to the mountains and landscapes that I have 
created.  Man’s towers will deteriorate with time, so trust 
in My power than your own achievements.” 
 
Sunday, December 4, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel you are reading 
about St. John the Baptist in how he lived  in the desert 
and baptized many by immersion in water.  St. John called 
the people to repent and be saved because the Messiah was 
coming.  He developed a following of believers who wanted 
to change their lives.  St. John lived a simple life and he 



ate locusts and wild honey.  As you prepare for My birth at 
Christmas, this Advent is also a time of prayer as during 
Lent.  This season is very short, so make every day count 
in your prayers and fasting.  There is another parallel to 
St. John, the apostle, who gives an account in Revelation 
of My coming judgment.  This is another preparation of a 
larger magnitude of everyone in the world being made ready 
to receive their Savior.  During the Warning, everyone will 
be made aware that they can only come to heaven through Me, 
no matter what faith that they believe in.  So St. John the 
Baptist’s call for repentance and reform applies even today 
as you prepare for My coming again.”  
 
Monday, December 5, 2005:
 Jesus said:  “My people, seeing all of these trees in 
order represents how all of nature is in order and well 
balanced by My plan and authority.  All the animals and 
plants are given instincts for survival and their nature is 
dictated by their make-up.  Mankind is My special creation 
because you have been bestowed with a soul and free will to 
choose which I will not interfere with.  You have been 
given certain instincts for survival, but all of your other 
actions are dictated by your heart and free will choice.  
Because you are a part of My creation, you are still 
obligated to not disturb the balance of nature as you found 
it.  I want you to love Me and your neighbor by your own 
choice, but I have given you My Commandments and My Gospels 
as examples and guidelines of how to live in harmony with 
My love and My plan for your life.  When you disobey My 
laws, you create discord and you can break our love 
relationship.  I have given you My sacrament of Penance so 
you can seek My forgiveness and I can restore grace in your 
soul.  When you violate nature’s balance by upsetting your 
environment, then you may create a disorder that could 
affect your living conditions.  Earth has a finite number 
of resources and once you foul them up, then you will have 
to accept the consequences of poor air, water, and 
disastrous  storms.  Follow My plan for your life and take 
care of the earth, and you will receive your reward in 
heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you remember when I chastised 
the unjust judges and lawyers who heaped burdens on My 
people, but did not lift a finger to help My people. (Luke 
11:45-54) You are seeing in America a steady erosion of 
your morals and everything holy is being stripped in public 
and even in your churches.  My Word and My laws are 
forever, and who is man that he should put his law before 



My laws?  My law is against murder, and all abortions are 
mortal sins and abominations before Me.  Your judges’ 
decisions do not make murder acceptable.  You are still 
committing serious sin despite your blasphemous laws 
favoring abortion.  It is My faithful who must stand up 
against your abortion laws and laws authorizing homosexual 
marriages.  Follow My laws before man’s laws even if they 
would imprison you or kill you.  You will have to account 
for your actions before Me at your judgment.  Live in love 
of God and neighbor and that will be enough for you.” 
 
Tuesday, December 6, 2005: (St. Nicholas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this image of wood carries out 
throughout My whole life and it is important for My 
followers as well.  The first view of wood is the wood of 
My manger where I was laid after being born.  You all are 
preparing for this event of My birth throughout all of 
Advent.  My Father, St. Joseph, taught Me to be a carpenter 
who fashions wood for a living.  The most significant image 
is the Wood of the Cross that I had to carry to Calvary and 
on which I was crucified.  This is a difficult path for My 
followers to follow, but everyone is called to share in My 
suffering in this life.  This is why the cross should also 
be important to My faithful because I call on you daily to 
pick up your own individual crosses and carry your burdens 
of the day.  Call on My help and I will lighten your load 
with My heavenly graces and blessings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are souls with varying 
degrees of love for Me, and it is very obvious in their 
actions.  The souls that are close to Me are both My 
suffering servants and My daily Mass group.  These are the 
souls who make a daily consecration, receive Me daily in 
Holy Communion, pray daily, make daily visits to My 
tabernacle and help their neighbor in need.  The next group 
come to see Me on Sunday and sometimes pray to Me, 
especially in difficult times.  They are a little distant 
from Me because they do not want to share in My suffering.  
A third group only visits Me on Christmas and Easter and 
they are very immersed in worldly comforts and pleasures.  
I love everyone to the fullest, but you can see why I love 
My faithful adorers the most.  It is easier to love someone 
who visits you often and thinks about you all the time.  If 
you were in My position, you can understand this in an 
earthly love relationship.  So the closer you are to Me, 
the more you can love Me and rise to a higher place in 
heaven with Me after your death.  Strive to focus your life 
to love Me more and your neighbor, and your heavenly 



destination will be assured.” 
 
Wednesday, December 7, 2005: (St. Ambrose) 
 Jesus said: “My people, few there are that travel the 
narrow road to heaven, while many follow the broad road to 
hell. (Luke 13:22-30) This vision of a small narrow dirt 
road represents the slow and simple life of humility.  This 
could be contrasted to the six lane superhighway for the 
fast paced worldly life that focuses on comforts and 
pleasures of the world instead of on Me.  I have stated 
many times: ‘Will I find faith on the earth when I return?’  
There are many signs around you that you are in the end 
days of a moral decadence, as was described in the days of 
Noah before the flood came and sweep away all the evil 
ones.  There will always be a faithful remnant that will 
follow My narrow road to salvation through a life of 
suffering offered up to Me.  Do not be detoured from your 
path to heaven by any earthly desires which must be 
cleansed from your mind and heart so you can be worthy to 
come to Me.  No matter how many of your peers ask you to 
follow the crowd down the broad road to hell, refuse to 
follow them, and keep your faith in following My 
Commandments.  Refuse to take the mark of the beast or a 
computer chip in the body, and refuse to worship the 
Antichrist.  Follow Me in worship only and I will provide 
for your needs at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have showed you these secret 
tunnels before that are beneath some of your larger cities.  
These tunnels allow food and armies to enter in hiding, 
especially at night.  If some generals wanted to establish 
martial law in a fast surprise fashion, their armies could 
be in place before the people even woke up the next day.  
These tunnels are also a means for selected important 
people to be protected and provided for even during a 
massive bombing attack.  All of this security planning is a 
result of an increased terrorism alert that could resume at 
any time.  These tunnels were not made for everyone’s use, 
but only for the military and important people.  During the 
coming tribulation, you will have to trust in My protection 
at My refuges where you will be protected by My angel who 
will blind the evil ones to your presence.” 
 
Thursday, December 8, 2005: (Immaculate Conception) 
 Mary said: “My dear children, this celebration of my 
Immaculate Conception is a gift of God the Holy Spirit so 
that I was conceived without original sin.  This is why my 
face was not seen until I was born.  I was sinless as a 



virgin for a pure vessel to receive my Son, Jesus.  The 
Holy Spirit conceived my Son, Jesus, as well.  We are both 
sinless and the New Adam and the New Eve which contrasts 
with the sin in the Garden of Eden.  In this Advent Season 
try to keep your souls pure also so you can receive my Son 
worthily in Holy Communion.  You are preparing for my Son’s 
birth and you can give Him your gift of a pure soul at his 
manger.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these crosses represent your 
daily cross that I want all of My followers to pick up and 
follow the Light in Me.  Before I came into the world there 
was only darkness of sin waiting for the Redeemer to come.  
Now you have My Light to lead you, and you celebrate each 
Christmas as My star will lead you to My crib as the wise 
men were led.  You still have sin in the world, but My 
faithful all carry My Light of faith to all the people of 
the world.  Let your Light of faith and love shine brightly 
as you evangelize souls to believe in Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this latest shooting of the 
man entering a plane by your marshals is a sad event by 
your heightened fear of terrorists bombings.  Instead of 
love throughout your people, some are still  in fear of 
terrorists striking anywhere.  These senseless suicide 
bombings are a sad commentary on this new kind of weapon 
that has no regard for who is killed.  Pray for these 
extremists to cease this killing for its own sake.  More 
war is not an answer for peace, but it will bring only 
further division.  Pray also for a stopping of all war as 
you celebrate My peace of Christmas.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a sad event to see some 
of your churches being closed because there are not enough 
priests to say Mass.  Every church that is closed is a lost 
opportunity for grace.  You are seeing less priests being 
ordained and your older priests are thinning out as they 
die.  Where people adore My Blessed Sacrament there is more 
grace for vocations.  Pray for your priests and pray the 
harvest master to send more priests into My vineyard.  As 
you  see the faith become weak, you are seeing another sign 
of the end times.  Stay strong in your faith and do all 
that you can to foster priestly vocations in your own 
families.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many movements 
to put ‘Christ’ back into Christmas.  Many politicians have 
been dodging this issue of using the word ‘Christmas’ in 
speaking about this season or even in the cards that they 
send out.  Many shopkeepers have been shamed by boycotts 



from groups because they refused to use the word 
‘Christmas’ in their advertising.  It is refreshing to see 
the true meaning of Christmas should revolve about My birth 
instead of other benign words and symbols.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you in messages 
before that the Antichrist already lives on the earth at 
this time.  This vision of darkness in a man represents the 
power of evil that resides in him with demonic power.  His 
eyes also will be so black that it will also seem void of 
any color or reflection.  This is why once he has declared 
himself, you should avoid looking into his eyes because he 
could cause you to worship him.  Remove your televisions 
and computers after the Warning so you will not look at his 
image. Pray to Me for strength and I will give you the 
grace to even endure the coming tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, severe cold is now gripping 
parts of your country and many are preparing to deal with 
higher heating bills for the winter months.  Supplies of 
natural gas are barely meeting normal needs, but the price 
has increased even more than gasoline for your cars.  Pray 
for those on restricted budgets or the poor with little 
money to pay this increase.  Charity may be needed either 
by government or church groups to help people manage 
through the cold.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your manufacturing 
industries are losing market share and are considering 
major layoffs in cars and airlines.  Other manufacturers 
openly claim that they are investing more in jobs overseas 
and are encouraging even non-citizen low wage earners in 
America.  The American workers are under siege and cannot 
compete with slave labor with no benefits.  Your 
government’s free trade agreements are sending your jobs 
overseas and lowering wages beyond survival means.  If your 
workers and people do not change these trends, then America 
will have a few rich owners and a third world people.  Pray 
for fair livable wages, and this responsibility falls  on 
your leaders and bosses to not let profits run their 
workers into the ground without a worthy wage.” 
 
Friday, December 9, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who lived in My day, 
were more concerned about silver and gold than listening to 
My words of love.  I chastised them for not responding 
either to the words of St. John the Baptist, or My words.  
All the Pharisees and lawyers could do is accuse Me of 
traveling with sinners and call Me a drunkard.  (Luke 7:29-
35) These complainers refused to be baptized and did not 



want to change their lives.  But today you have people of 
the world still refusing to follow Me, even with Scripture, 
My Church teachings, and My sacraments to guide them.  You 
need the eyes of faith to believe in Me and follow a life 
of love for Me and your neighbor.  Even as you look about 
and see the major disasters going on, the eyes of faith 
will tell you that you are living in the end times.  It is 
important to have your soul ready and pure because you do 
not know when I will return, or if you will die tomorrow.  
Trust in My help and I will provide for all of your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the tribulation My 
loving faithful will be the target of the evil ones and 
they will try to kill you.  Some of My faithful will be 
martyred and become instant saints, while the rest will be 
miraculously protected by My angels at My refuges.  My 
faithful must be prepared and ready to die for your faith, 
but you must not take up weapons to kill.  My angels will 
fight for you and make you invisible to those evil ones who 
want to kill you.  Call on My grace to endure this trial 
until I will bring victory and renew the earth at My Era of 
Peace.  You have yet to see how evil it will get, but you 
also have yet to see My power wielded against these evil 
ones who want to control you.  You must have faith and 
trust in My power, even when it will seem hopeless.  No 
matter how many stand against you, with Me on your side, 
you need not have any fear or anxiety.” 
 
Saturday, December 10, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I spoke to 
My apostles how the spirit of Elijah had already come in 
St. John the Baptist as the forerunner of My coming to 
earth.  At the end times you will again see the two 
prophets of Elijah and Enoch come to announce My coming 
again to conquer all evil. (Rev. 11:4-13) In the vision of 
people in various needs I want you to see My spiritual 
presence in them as well.  You remember the Scripture 
passage when you will come to Me in judgment. (Matt. 25:34-
36,40) “Then the king will say to those on  his right hand. 
‘Come, blessed of my Father, take possession of the kingdom 
prepared for you from the foundation of the world; for I 
was hungry and you gave me to eat; I was thirsty and you 
gave me to drink; I was a stranger and you took me in; 
naked and you covered me; sick and you visited me; I was in 
prison and you came to me.’”  “And answering the king will 
say to them, ‘Amen I say to you, as long as you did it for 
one of these, the least of my brethren, you did it to me.’” 
You will be asked how much you loved Me and how much you 



loved your neighbor by helping them in their need of good 
deeds.  The hungry, the naked, those in need of shelter, 
the sick, the prisoners, and the dying are all reaching out 
to you for help.  When you help one of these little ones, 
you are helping Me.  So do not be like those who only call 
Lord, Lord, but do not help My little ones.  See Me in 
every soul that you meet and give your help in time, money, 
and talent, and you will receive your reward in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not easy to go against 
the crowd in public actions.  Many times the crowd wants to 
follow the easy way out of situations that can run against 
My Commandments.  It is difficult to protest against 
abortions, wars, and living together in either heterosexual 
or homosexual affairs outside of marriage.  Even standing 
up for being Christian in displaying a Nativity Scene or 
the Ten Commandments can bring legal challenges.  My 
faithful must be strong in their faith, and do not be 
afraid to witness to your love for Me in public.  You may 
risk harassment, persecution, or even prison in order to 
stand your ground against the evils of your society.  Even 
rejecting Harry Potter books and movies may put you at odds 
with children and some adults.  But continue to be faithful 
to My Commandments and My Church’s teachings and 
traditions, no matter what opposition you will meet.  As 
the evil of the tribulation worsens, the evil ones will 
want to kill you.  Pray for My protection and you will find 
consolation at My refuges.” 
 
Sunday, December 11, 2005: (Gaudete or Rejoice Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the readings and the pink 
colored candle and vestments, speak about rejoicing always.  
Every day that you wake up, you should give praise and 
glory to your God for allowing you to live another day in 
the Lord.  As you see your friends sick and dying all 
around you, you can value life even more that you have more 
work to do for Me.  I love all of you so much and I want 
you to love Me in return.  As you go walking for exercise 
in the snow, you see various footprints.  I want My 
followers to walk in My footprints and imitate My life of 
prayer and holiness.  As you read My Gospels, I am 
constantly giving you food for thought in planning how to 
live your life as loving as possible.  Learn from your 
mistakes also so you can improve your spiritual life with 
less sin.  Know that you can come to Me any time in 
Confession to have your sins forgiven, and joy will again 
be in your heart and soul.  Have faith in Me always to take 
care of all of your needs, and you will also be rejoicing 



always with your Lord.” 
 
Monday, December 12, 2005: (Our Lady of Guadalupe) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this miracle of roses in 
winter and a beautiful portrayal of My Blessed Mother 
carrying Me, is an appropriate picture for Advent before I 
was born.  Many people, as Juan Diego, have had visions of 
My Blessed Mother, but it is hard for man to believe in 
just one’s testimony.  Man needs signs and wonders in order 
to believe that someone has had a supernatural experience.  
Heaven knows of your weaknesses and that is why many Marian 
visions have had miracles associated with them for you to 
believe that heaven’s messages are true.  Many of My 
messengers and visionaries have been blessed with signs, 
and those with public messages need signs from heaven for 
others to believe.  For those, who may be doubting that you 
are in the end times, you will be having many signs 
revealed to you so there will be no doubt in your mind that 
now is the time to repent and purify your souls in 
Confession.  Do not be slow in your preparations, for your 
prayers for souls are greatly needed at this time.  Trust 
in My Word to prepare your souls for the coming and ongoing 
spiritual battle against evil because the tribulation of 
the evil one is near.  I will be there for all who call on 
Me in My Name.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before of many 
man-made viruses that were originally biological weapons, 
but now are being used to control populations and make 
money for the drug companies.  Each year you are threatened 
with new viruses that will demand special drugs or vaccines 
to cure them.  Most of these new viruses are man-made and 
are hyped to use scare tactics to control populations.  New 
viruses will be manufactured and released into your 
atmosphere by satellite or chemical trails from jet planes.  
The new conditions of control will demand people to have 
smart cards or chips in the body to receive any needed 
vaccine antidote for these new viruses.  This is again why 
My faithful will be called to My refuges for protection and 
healing.  Do not take any chip in the body and rely on My 
help to heal you from any man-made diseases from the one 
world people.  At My refuges you will be healed by looking 
on the luminous cross in the sky, drinking the healing 
water from refuge springs, or healing from My messengers 
and visionaries.  Fear not any of these man-made diseases, 
for I will protect My faithful from the evil ones’ design 
for killing and control.  Trust in My power which is 
greater than the evil ones, for nothing is impossible with 



Me.”  
 
Tuesday, December 13, 2005: (St. Lucy) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this large stained glass 
window represents the long standing traditions in My Church 
that I have held together over the years.  It also 
represents the long standing faith and endurance of the 
faith of My faithful followers.  It has been the duty and 
responsibility of the parents to pass on these teachings of 
the faith so it will be preserved for future generations.  
Over the last few generations My people have become lax in 
their faith, and as a result, the children are suffering by 
not getting a good religious training in the faith.  Some 
are forgetting their prayers, missing Sunday Mass, and even 
changing religions.  Do not let this decadent morality of 
your society affect your faith, and do not become lax in 
your traditional prayers and services.  Many prayer groups 
have become the backbone of saving your faith traditions.  
Faith is a gift, but you need to nourish it with a good 
spiritual life of prayer and fasting.  Your goal in life is 
to know, love, and serve Me because your life is not your 
own, but you belong to your Creator.  Be faithful to Me in 
all of your actions and I will be faithful in giving you 
your reward in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the relics of your saints are 
a blessing of grace to all who pray to the saints and for 
their intercession for your prayers. These saints have 
received their crowns in heaven for their lives of holiness 
and sacrifice.  You have seen riots and breaking of glass 
in France over the unemployment living conditions and now 
racial riots are occurring in Australia.  At one time 
America went through race riots as well when there were 
apparent social injustices.  Today, American workers are 
losing their manufacturing jobs to cheaper labor overseas 
as a result of the decisions of the leaders of your 
factories.  This is only leaving low wage jobs available 
and this wage loss can only be made up by taking second 
jobs.  When enough people want to revolt against their 
employers for shipping jobs overseas and hiring illegal 
aliens here, then America may be facing riots as well 
against the one world people who are purposely destroying 
the middle class.  The rich here could be under attack from 
the poor who have nothing to lose but steal.  Pray that 
your employers will mend their ways before they turn their 
own citizens against them.  If they do not accommodate 
their own people, then they may have their assets stolen 
from them.  Turn to trust and love in Me and I will provide 



for your needs.” 
 
Wednesday, December 14, 2005: (St. John of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned My people of a 
coming division in My Church between a schismatic church 
and My faithful remnant.  I have described the schismatic 
church as one that will accept New Age principles, and they 
will replace My statues and icons with pagan idols and 
gods.  They also will not believe that sexual sins are 
sins.  My faithful remnant will become an underground 
church in the homes.  As the tribulation draws near, this 
schismatic church will even support the one world people 
and the Antichrist.  It is this vision of a church being 
destroyed by an earthquake that represents My justice 
falling on these evil ones who will even try to mislead My 
elect.  As the Antichrist comes into full power, you will 
see Me destroy all of the schismatic churches and the evil 
leaders will be cast into hell along with the evil people, 
demons, and the Antichrist.  You may see evil ones control 
parts of My Church, but they will answer to Me when I come 
to renew the earth.  My faithful remnant will not be 
destroyed and the gates of hell will not prevail over My 
elect in My true Church.  Do not follow this schismatic 
church for they will lead many souls astray.  Follow My 
laws and traditions no matter how much you are persecuted 
or chided by your peers and friends.  Those, who love Me 
and stay close to Me, are the only ones that will make it 
to heaven.  The lukewarm will be cast into the darkness 
where they will wail and gnash their teeth.”  
 
Wednesday, December 14, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My son, you have been innocently duped 
again into viewing something that was not meant for your 
eyes. In one case you went to a movie recommended  by a 
friend for comedy, but it turned out to be an ‘R’ rated 
movie with nudity and a mockery of marriage.  Now, again 
you were brought to a Broadway musical that used risque 
dress and made a mockery of My Biblical Word.  The 
entertainment world in America is following Satan’s lead 
which mocks My Word in the Bible and mocks My institutions 
as marriage.  Be forewarned of any of these unknown movies 
so that you know what the story and rating is beforehand, 
and do not trust people’s impressions that could lead you 
to occasions of sin.  Your movies and plays are a disgrace 
and that is why this vision is about a cesspool of filth 
because you are looking at immoral things portrayed by your 
money hungry producers and directors.  They do not care if 



they destroy the morals of your country to gain money, so 
your only option is to not give them money for their filth 
and boycott such entertainment.  Parents also should limit 
what their children watch so it does not corrupt their 
morals.  Give good example by showing others that you do 
not approve of this immorality and mockery of My Word.  You 
remember how someone mocked the Burning Bush of God the 
Father and you saw lightning bolts.  I tell you for this 
moral destruction in California, you will see My justice 
fall heavily against your movie and TV producers with 
fires, mudslides, earthquakes, and massive flooding.”  
 
Thursday, December 15, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have created everything good 
and it is only by man’s bad free will choices that evil and 
corruption have polluted the earth both physically and 
spiritually.  It is because of man’s sins that I was 
incarnated as a man so I could redeem mankind through My 
death on the cross.  So now everyone has access to My mercy 
and forgiveness in Confession,  and I have paid the price 
for your sins.  If you refuse to seek My forgiveness, then 
you are sinning against the Holy Spirit, and you will 
remain in your sin.  Come to Me so I can restore your souls 
to grace again, and do not put off this request of 
repenting of your sins.  The longer you remain in your sin, 
the harder it will be to seek My forgiveness.  Today’s 
Gospel spoke of how sinners came to St. John the Baptist 
and Myself to be baptized and cured, and the arrogant, 
self-righteous Pharisees did not seek either of us.  You 
all have to admit that you are sinners, even if your sin is 
not as serious as others.  Do not think that you are holy 
enough that you still do not need frequent Confession.  
Even during this Christmas Season, there is a desire to 
help people.  But more than just on a human level, you need 
to help each other out of love for Me and love for your 
neighbor.  There is merit in helping people with physical 
needs, but even more merit is given when you aid souls in 
coming to heaven, and when you help save them from their 
sins with your redemptive suffering and prayers.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to always give 
proper reverence to My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration, in 
My tabernacles, and when you receive Me in Holy Communion.  
My gift of My Real Presence in the consecrated Host is just 
as if I were standing right in front of you.  I am your 
Redeemer and Creator, and you need to honor Me because 
where I AM, there is God the Father, and God the Holy 



Spirit.  We are inseparable in the Blessed Trinity.  Those, 
who do not genuflect to Me and do not give Me reverence, 
are not truly believing in My transubstantiation during the 
Mass.  Believe that I am truly present in My Eucharist and 
give Me praise and adoration every time that you come into 
My presence.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this image of the simple 
shepherds being led to My crib has a representation of how 
I was to be like a Lamb led to the slaughter on the cross.  
There is also the image of My being the Good Shepherd, when 
the sheep hear My voice and follow Me.  I look out for all 
of My sheepfold and I am searching for all of My sheep that 
have strayed away from Me.  I want to bring all of you to 
heaven, but you must give your ‘Yes’ to Me to be saved.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, one of the consequences of 
original sin is that your body is mortal and you are all 
assigned to die, even as I died for all of your sins.  All 
of your bodies are mortal and vulnerable, but your soul 
will live on forever.  It is a core belief of your faith 
that I resurrected from the dead and all of My faithful 
will one day be resurrected with your glorified bodies.  I 
am the Resurrection and the Life and even though you see 
these physical bodies pass away, there is hope that each 
soul can be saved if they acknowledge Me as Savior and 
confess their sins.  Have hope in My mercy and I will greet 
you in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how few your 
numbers, wherever two or more are gathered for prayer in My 
Name, there I am in your midst.  You have a very quaint 
setting in your group tonight and it is a little like the 
few giving Me praise at the stable in Bethlehem on the 
first Christmas.  I thank you for coming to give Me praise, 
even when there was a little slippery travel on ice in 
coming and walking into the church.  Your dedication in 
praying for all of your intentions is appreciated, and you 
will receive My graces for your efforts as I listen to your 
intentions.  Continue to be faithful to Me in your prayers 
as I am faithful to answering what is best for your souls 
and those whom you are praying for.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I look on My faithful adorers 
and your prayer group as the pillars of faith in My Church.  
You truly have been blessed in your strong faith, and you 
are a strong witness of faith to those who are weaker in My 
Church.  Continue to be a good example of faith in your 
language and actions to your children and your 
grandchildren.  You are the ones who must pass on the torch 
of faith that will go forward to future generations.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, many of you, who have 
basements, find yourselves storing a lot of things in your 
basements over the years.  At times you have to remove this 
clutter in order to be able to more and use this room.  It 
is the same way with your souls that get cluttered up with 
your sins.  You can come to Me in Confession and I will 
forgive you of your sins and your soul will be clean and 
full of My grace.  Your frequent Confessions can keep your 
souls clean and focused on your Savior.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times when you are 
upset when you lose something of value to you.  Many pray 
to My dear St. Anthony to help you find this object.  
Imagine if one of your children was lost as you may have 
experienced this.  It is one thing to be lost physically, 
but it is even harder when one of your children has lost 
their faith and is no longer close to Me.  This is the same 
feeling that I have for each of My souls that have lost 
their way amongst worldly distractions.  Pray for all 
sinners and yourselves if you are away from Me.  I am like 
the hound of heaven searching for each soul to come to Me, 
even until their dying breath.  It is your prayers and 
example that can bring your children back to Me.  You 
remember the joy of the father of the Prodigal Son when his 
son, who was lost, was now found again.  This is the joy in 
heaven over even one soul who converts and returns to My 
sheepfold.”  
 
Friday, December 16, 2005:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, your winter weather is just 
beginning and already you are being faced with ice storms 
and power outages, even into your Southern states.  Ice and 
heavy snow cause a lot more damage than rain and light 
snow.  Be prepared for more of the same this winter because 
warmer temperatures cause more precipitation and ice 
instead of snow.  Your current string of major disasters 
will also continue into this next year.  Your governments 
and insurance companies are going to shoulder even more 
losses like you had this year.  As a result your taxes and 
insurance premiums will continue to rise at a faster rate.  
The people with restricted incomes are going to see these 
increases as an inflation in their everyday expenses.  The 
difficulties will come when you will have to choose which 
necessities that you can do without when your income does 
not match your increasing expenses.  Governments will also 
have to choose to eliminate war money and other special 
interest and non-essentials, or your debt burden will bury 
you in interest charges.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you attend a 
wake, there are different thoughts running through your 
mind.  Some view the beautiful relationships with people 
that the deceased had, while others look at the physical or 
financial success they had.  In My eyes it is the love they 
had for Me and others that measures a person’s success here 
on earth.  Those, who reached out in faith to help others, 
are a sign of how they shared of themselves to help others.  
Even more so when you  share your faith with others in 
their growth, this is a greater depth of love in a 
spiritual concern for souls.  As you view the lives of 
others who have passed on, it makes you look back on your 
own life and your own contributions.  You all are going to 
have to make an accounting of how you used your gifts of 
faith, love and possessions, as well as your time.  
Everyone has been given different talents and abilities, 
but it is how you used them in serving Me out of love that 
will matter.  The more that is given, the more that will be 
expected of you.” 
 
Saturday, December 17, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, for years you have seen 
constant killings and bloodshed in the wars of the Middle 
Eastern countries.  This time of Christmas should be 
focused on peace and a cessation of your wars and hate for 
their own sake.  Love and building up your societies are 
far better goals than hate and wars.  Life is too precious 
to be thinking of killing as in abortion.  You are seeing 
My birth at Christmas and all mothers should be proud to 
have their babies instead of killing them because of pride, 
money, or embarrassment.  Every child has a soul which I 
place in that body.  You are united with Me in the creation 
of life.  If you do not want children, then see to a chaste 
life instead of compounding your sin with abortion.  Life 
in all of its forms is precious to Me, even if a child is 
deformed in any way.  What I have enabled to live should be 
allowed to continue, and do not violate the plan that I 
have for each life.  Love one another in faith out of love 
for Me and your life will be fruitful and bear many 
blessings.  As your families come together at Christmas, 
rejoice that these lives have been gifted to you to share 
with each other in these precious moments of life.” 
John Miller’s funeral Mass: 
 John said: “I love my Judy so much even in death, and 
she knows how much I appreciated all of her extra miles in 
helping me in my last days.  I love all of my children and 
grandchildren as well in all that we shared together.  I 



thank all of my family and friends for their kind words at 
my funeral, especially the Bishop and Bernie.  You all 
could share my plans in the liturgy today as everyone 
enjoyed some jokes about my planning skills.  My last plan 
is for all of you to follow me to this beautiful place in 
heaven which is far more beautiful than even Honeoye.  
There was a vision of the Blessed Mother as she came to me 
and that is why I wanted Judy to have a blue coat.  When I 
died, Our Lord, His Mother Mary  and our deceased relatives 
all greeted me with joy.  Like St. Paul, I have run the 
race and fought the good fight of life, and now I have 
received the Lord’s reward.  I will be praying for all of 
you and visit my grave site to keep it tidy.”   
 
Sunday, December 18, 2005:
 Jesus said:  “My people, after the Annunciation of My 
Blessed Mother, she traveled to help St. Elizabeth in her 
late pregnancy with St. John the Baptist.  Later, she again 
had to travel with St. Joseph to Bethlehem to register and 
where she gave birth to Me.  Many of you have traveled 
along life’s path and you have hit bumps in the road and 
even have had some detours.  No matter how many sins or how 
serious your sins, you can always come to Me for My mercy, 
and I will forgive your sins.  When your hearts are 
contrite with sorrow for having offended Me, I will renew 
your soul with grace and place you back on the right road 
to heaven.  Do not delay in coming to Confession so you can 
be in full grace by the priest’s absolution through Me.  I 
love all of My people so much and do not let your sins put 
up a long barrier to our relationship.  I am always here 
and waiting for you to travel in returning to Me as the 
Prodigal Son returned from a far away land.  Trust in My 
mercy, My love, and My forgiveness always.” 
 
Monday, December 19, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, in these earlier years it was 
considered a reproach among men to be barren or childless.  
That is why an angel unnamed in Scripture announced 
Samson’s coming to his mother and St. Gabriel announced St. 
John the Baptist’s coming to St. Elizabeth.  St. Gabriel 
even emphasized to St. Zachariah that this could take place 
because nothing is impossible for God.  Another such 
miracle was announced by an angel to Sara who gave birth to 
Issac in her old age by Abraham.  St. Gabriel was the same 
angel to announce My coming to My Blessed Mother who 
conceived by the Holy Spirit.  He also told My Blessed 
Mother of St. Elizabeth’s pregnancy, and My Blessed Mother 



went to help St. Elizabeth.  Salvation history for man has 
been planned for many years and My angels have been My 
messengers to announce all of these holy births.  Give 
praise and glory to your God who saw fit to send Me to you 
as your Redeemer.  This story of My birth at Christmas is 
told over every year, but this is your heritage and My 
blessing upon all of mankind.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many ways that you 
could travel to heaven and that is why you are seeing so 
many stairways with different colors and textures.  If you 
were to see what you must accomplish to reach heaven all at 
once, it would overwhelm you.  But I ask you to take each 
day at a time as another step on your way to heaven.  
Consecrate your life to Me as you wake and pray your 
morning and night prayers.  If possible, take the 
opportunity to go to Mass each day and visit My Blessed 
Sacrament when you can.  Use your talents in the best way 
possible to serve Me and your neighbor.  If you are 
retired, you can still help people with food,  shelter, or 
even evangelizing souls.  Call on My help and I will help 
you to discern the best use of your time for prayer and 
good deeds.  Once you have fulfilled your duties in this 
life, then you will be ready for Me to welcome you to your 
reward in heaven.  This life is very short before you will 
be at My judgment seat accounting for all of your actions 
in life.”  
 
Tuesday, December 20, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you come from all walks of 
life, but you all should have one goal to come to heaven 
with Me.  At times your goals are directed more toward 
earthly things, but you all know that your life is going to 
end one day, so you need to make plans for your eternal 
destination as you plan for everything else in your life.  
This huge gold door to heaven has only one key to enter, 
and that key is ‘love’ through Me.  Love of Me and love of 
your neighbor will be what you are judged on in your life’s 
actions.  If you have not been loving of Me or others yet,  
then now is a good time to start loving before it is too 
late, and you may be shown the dark abyss to hell instead 
of the gate to heaven.  To love Me and others means that 
you have to take a risk that others will return love to 
you.  Loving Me will always be returned, as I love even 
those who do not love Me.  If you are sincere and generous 
with others, you will see love returned to you in most 
cases.  I am present with the Holy Spirit in each soul, so 
there is always something to love in each person, they have 



also something to love in you.  When you reach out in love 
to help people, you will always gain a treasure of grace in 
heaven, even if you are not thanked on earth.  The more you 
give to someone who cannot return in kind, the more you 
will gain in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those that mine diamonds need 
to separate a lot of rock and stone from the diamonds.  
Various stones have different amounts of perfection in 
their beauty.  Even when I view various souls, there are 
different levels of spiritual perfection.  Some people can 
even be recognized as living saints, and these are My 
diamonds among humanity.  Other rough diamonds will need 
cutting and polishing as will certain souls that will need 
to be perfected in purgatory.  There are some stones that 
will never be able to be polished, and these represent the 
souls that are on the road to hell.  Much as I want every 
soul to come to heaven, it is everyone’s free will choice 
that either decides to love Me or not.  Give glory and 
thanks to God for all the souls that are saved for heaven, 
and continue to pray hard for all of those souls on the 
broad road to hell.” 
 
Wednesday, December 21, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, it is symbolic that Christmas 
comes around the winter solstice because My birth 
represents My Light of grace coming into the world.  From 
this point on there will be more light and longer days in 
the Northern  Hemisphere.  The star that the Magi followed 
to Bethlehem is another story of Light.  When your Redeemer 
was born, all souls were enlightened that My saving grace 
would atone for the sins of all of mankind.  My entry in 
the midst of the darkness of sin would now bring My Light 
of grace into all those souls searching for forgiveness and 
a Savior.  My birth is a new dawn on history that is 
measured before and after My birth.  Many of your 
decorations involve Christmas lights that are another sign 
of My coming.  Rejoice that all the prophecies of the 
Messiah’s coming have been fulfilled in My birth, and the 
Light of the gates of heaven are now open to My followers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America is about to be tested 
in various ways from disasters, government and trade 
deficits, and fuel shortages.  You have become accustomed 
to spending money that you did not have for many years.  
Only by foreigners accepting your dollar investments  can 
you buy foreign oil and goods.  As your dollars become too 
numerous and political nations do not want to sell you oil, 
then there will be massive fuel shortages, and it will be 



too late to establish alternate fuels.  Disasters and wars 
are burying you in debts and your jobs are getting harder 
to find.  Exporting your jobs will begin to destroy your 
economy with not enough tax revenue to support your 
wasteful government.  Those, who have been planning your 
demise, will soon find the means to take over, and you will 
become slaves to these one world people.  This is when My 
followers are to avoid taking the mark of the beast and 
flee to My refuges for protection from the evil ones.  You 
are coming close to the tribulation time that will test 
your faith in My help.  Stay close to Me and follow My 
Commandments, even if it endangers your life.  Some will be 
martyred for My Name’s sake, but the rest will find shelter 
with My angels at My refuges.  In a short time I will 
defeat and punish all the evil ones as I will renew the 
earth for My Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, December 22, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, many sins of the flesh are 
committed in the dark and in secret rooms, but you cannot 
hide your sins from Me.  I need to warn all of My followers 
to avoid the sins of the flesh because these creature 
pleasures were only meant for marriage and love to provide 
children.  I will be specific in telling you to avoid 
fornication in living together without marriage, adultery 
of a spouse with another man or woman, masturbation, and 
all forms of artificial insemination.  Avoid all homosexual 
acts which are a perversion of the marriage act and an 
abomination in My sight.  Even married people need to avoid 
using contraceptives, vasectomies, and tubal ligations 
because you need every marriage act to be open to having 
children.  Natural Family Planning is accepted in My 
Church.  My priest sons are not speaking out enough about 
these sins for fear of embarrassing people, nor are they 
encouraging Confession to take away these sins of the 
flesh.  I look into your intentions of the heart in all of 
your actions and many souls are being lost to hell because 
they are not following My Sixth Commandment which covers 
all the sexual sins that I mentioned.  In your heart you 
know that what you are doing is wrong and offends Me 
greatly.  Admit your sinfulness and you can come to Me at 
any time, and I will forgive you out of My mercy.  But 
those, who flagrantly commit these sins and have no sorrow 
or guilt for their sins, are on the broad road to hell if 
they do not repent.  Pray for souls living in bad 
lifestyles outside of marriage so they will have a change 
of heart.  Even warn your relatives that they are living in 



sin and need to come to Me in Confession.  If you do this 
for Me, you have done your job of evangelizing, and it is 
up to each person to repent of their own sins if they 
desire to be in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, you are aware that this is an 
evil age, and you are battling evil in many ways even now.  
This battle of good and evil is part of the vision where My 
faithful need to put on the armor of your Lord in order to 
be My spiritual soldiers.  Your weapons include your 
rosaries, holy water, blessed salt, Benedictine blessed 
crosses, and any relics of the saints that you may have.  
You have seen possessed people, pictures of some worshiping 
Satan in covens, evil movies, places of prostitution, and 
pornography.  The evil is great, but My power is greater 
through your prayers.  Purify your souls so you can be good 
soldiers in this battle.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America,  you have been 
living a good life of plenty of money and food for many 
years.  But soon this lifestyle of living easy will turn to 
one of meager means where you will be struggling to find 
enough food to eat and enough fuel to heat your homes.  
Your normal oil and gas supplies will dwindle and it would 
be advisable to have some alternate fuels on hand, 
especially for heating your homes.  Power outages, and fuel 
shortages could cause many problems in your winter heating 
season.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, how many factories and 
businesses are going to close before you realize that your 
labor rates cannot compete with countries that use slave 
and child labor?  Your businesses will have to think who is 
going to buy their goods with what for money, when they 
send your jobs overseas.  Your business leaders could make 
a profit using labor in this country, but they are greedy 
for even more profits.  Their farmed out jobs to countries 
like China will be all lost when China  does a Cuban style 
take over.  Change your greedy ways before you destroy your 
very economy that has made you a great nation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some of these explosions are 
accidents, but some are also planned either by arsonists, 
or people trying to collect on insurance.  You have many 
vulnerable airplanes and places to attack that could cause 
power outages and fuel losses.  Continue to pray that your 
shortages are minimal because many could freeze to death 
without sufficient food and heat.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you will continue to see 
attacks on oil wells by insurgents in Iraq and other oil 



countries.  If enough pipelines are disrupted, there could 
be a serious threat to needed world oil supplies.  The 
demands of America, China, and other nations for oil and 
fuel supplies will soon strip what can be readily produced.  
This could even trigger more wars for countries with rich 
oil supplies.  Pray for peaceful compromises and 
conservation, or you may require another source of fuel for 
power in your cars and factories.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many technical 
advances in computers and internet lines to increase your 
communication of voices and data.  You also need spiritual 
communi-cation with Me through your prayer lines.  Physical 
communication has its limits, but there is no limit to your 
communication to Me.  I am listening to your prayers at all 
hours and for large and little intentions.  Trust that I 
will answer your prayers in the best way for your soul and 
others.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, pray for all of your friends 
and relatives that they may feel drawn to attend Mass on My 
birthday.  Pray that they will be enlightened by My grace 
to see the need to establish a stronger relationship in 
loving Me.  Pray also that love will be renewed in any 
strained family difficulties so you can all be joined in 
peace.  Love needs to be shared to show everyone that they 
are needed.  Make some new resolutions to stay close to Me 
in prayer and closer even to those relatives that you do 
not see too much.  Christmas is all about peace and joy, 
and I invite all of My people to share your love with Me 
and one another.” 
 
Friday, December 23, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your new fiber optic 
communications are two-way cables used to listen to all of 
your conversations on your phones, modems, and even in your 
living room through your TV cables.  The latest test of 
your Patriot Act is whether your individual privacy is more 
important than your supposed security against trumped up 
terrorist activity.  Already it has been exposed that your 
conversations on the phone are wire tapped without legal 
warrants.  Even more threatening, your government is about 
to force you to have smart cards with fingerprints and iris 
scans in your new driver’s licenses and passports.  This 
will eventually force you into buying and selling with 
these chips or they will zero your balances.  The next 
mandate will be chips in the body which you should refuse 
as the mark of the beast.  That is why you should refuse 
smart cards, so you are not tempted to take chips in the 



body.  You will not be condemned for using smart cards, but 
those using chips in the body and who worship the 
Antichrist could be on the road to hell.  This again is why 
after the Warning, you will need to remove all TVs and 
computer monitors so you are not controlled by the 
Antichrist’s eyes that could cause you to worship him.  
Avoid the Antichrist and these chips, and you will need to 
go to My refuges led by your angels for safety and your 
needs.  The evil one world people want to control you 
physically, and even your soul, so ask for My help in your 
protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, around Christmas and Easter it 
is good for you to see movies of My life, or read the 
Gospel readings of My words in Scripture.  These are 
beautiful words for you to review and understand so you can 
imitate My life.  You see and read how much I loved those 
who came to Me to be healed and forgiven of their sins.  
You see how I raised Jairus’ daughter and Lazarus from the 
tomb, just as I also was resurrected.  Death has no hold on 
Me and I conquered death and sin when I died for all of 
mankind on the cross.  The portrayal of My Resurrection to 
a glorified body gives all of My followers hope that they 
also will be resurrected from the grave.  See the miracles 
I performed and the sacraments that I instituted for you.  
My love has no bounds as I stayed in everyone’s home 
without discriminating against anyone.  I ask all of My 
followers to love everyone, even your enemies.  Man does 
not always appreciate My wisdom because you are tied too 
much to earthly things and earthly ways.  I call all of you 
to perfection by consecrating all that you have to Me.  
Love Me and one another, and you will be on the right path 
to heaven.” 
 
Saturday, December 24, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, My Star of Bethlehem is a 
beautiful miracle that guided the Magi to where I was born.  
There always is speculation that it was a conjunction of 
planets or stars as man tries to explain any unknown 
phenomena.  Many do not want to believe that this 
appearance of My star was an outright miracle to focus 
attention on My birth.  I want My people to believe what is 
written in Scripture, even when it may challenge your 
knowledge of earthly things, because nothing is impossible 
for Me.  It was a heavenly intervention or miracle that I 
avoided being killed by King Herod’s men who murdered the 
little innocents.  Christmas represents peace on earth to 
all of mankind.  This misty cloud, that prevents war, is 



sometimes how I use weather to interfere with man’s plan 
for war.  You need to be a people that strives for love and 
peace instead of letting Satan inspire you to hate and 
war.”  
 
Sunday, December 25, 2005: (Christmas Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are certain countries 
that honor My Infancy with special novenas, and they pray 
to the ‘Infant Jesus’ throughout the year for petitions.  
With man you are subject to time and you have witnessed all 
the births of your children and grandchildren.  But with 
Me, I am not subject to time, so you can pray to Me as an 
infant or as a grown man.  I know all of your needs before 
you even ask for them, but you must pray to Me in faith and 
hope that I will answer your prayers.  My Infancy shows you 
My pure love and mercy which is always available to you.  
All of you are giving and receiving presents, but the most 
wonderful gift that you can give to Me is yourself.  Give 
glory and thanks to Me for becoming a man so I could die 
for your sins and redeem all of mankind through all the 
ages.”  
 
Monday, December 26, 2005: (St. Stephen) 
 Jesus said: “My people, not only do you celebrate My 
coming as a man, but you also celebrate My coming as 
receiving your Savior and Redeemer.  This vision of being 
saved out of the water is another example of how I am a 
fisher of men and women in the faith.  I will save you from 
the evil ones of the world and I will save your soul from 
your sins.  No matter how difficult life is, or how much 
you may be persecuted for following My laws, stay the 
course in following My path to salvation in heaven.  You 
have an example in suffering in St. Stephen’s martyrdom.  I 
came to earth to suffer in death for your sins, but you 
will also have to suffer in sharing My pain in order to 
claim your own crown of sainthood.  Be willing to suffer 
for Me even if it means giving up your life for believing 
in Me.  Have no fear because I will give you the grace to 
endure any suffering.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this 
destroyed kitchen as an example of how I am bringing 
destruction right where you live.  There is no mistaking 
that this year’s hurricane destruction was very deadly and 
the most expensive disasters of all time in your records.  
Many of these disasters are striking where there is great 
sin as in gambling casinos, voodoo, homosexual activity, 
prostitution, and drug trafficking.  All, that America has 



done, is to replace your places of sin with bigger and 
better establishments with no repentance of your sins.  
Because of these sins and actions, as well as your 
continuing abortions, you will see even greater destruction 
until you come on your knees begging Me to stop these 
storms.  You cannot mock My Commandments with your sinful 
behavior and expect Me to hold back My retribution for your 
actions.  Your sins are calling out to Me as those of Sodom 
and Gomorrah, and I will assure you that you will meet with 
My swift justice.  Change your ways America, or else you 
will be no more as a consequence of your own sinful 
actions.  Pray for the souls of your people to be 
converted, or you will see many of your souls in hell as 
your physical possessions will be lost.”  
 
Tuesday, December 27, 2005: (St. John the Evangelist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this hole in 
a church pew to represent the problems breaking down My 
churches.  Just as you see corruption in your courts and 
your governments, there is also corruption going on in your 
churches.  You have seen the scandals with homosexual 
priests, but there are many other financial scandals as 
well.  Some priests have lost their calling to Me, and now 
are taken in by worldly comforts.  This is why there will 
be a division in My Church that will divide My holy priests 
from the lukewarm priests.  The schismatic church,  that 
will follow the New Age teachings, will be purified from My 
faithful remnant who maintain reverence and belief in My 
Real Presence of My Blessed Sacrament.  The faithful 
remnant will be forced into Masses in the homes, and 
eventually to My refuges.  I will protect My remnant Church 
from the evil ones, but the schismatic church will be 
destroyed and the lukewarm will be lost in hell for their 
disbelief and lack of love for Me and their neighbors.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you have watched other 
civilizations decay from within under the weight of their 
sins, so you are also watching your own country decay from 
within as your laws and rulings move further away from My 
laws.  This ditch in the ground is how America is digging 
its own grave, ready for your own demise.  America needs to 
repent of its abortions and change your laws, or  I will 
bring you to your knees for your punishment.  This image of 
swirling picture frames is another vision confirming the 
nearness of the coming Warning.  My people will be given 
one last grace of My mercy in the Warning to show you the 
need to repent of your sins.  If you refuse My graces after 
seeing your life and seeing My plan for the rest of your 



life, then you must accept your consequences in the flames 
of hell.  Trust in Me and I will protect My chosen ones 
from any evil influences.”  
 
Wednesday, December 28, 2005: (Holy Innocents) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you read of how King 
Herod slaughtered the Holy Innocents of Bethlehem in an 
attempt to kill Me because I threatened his reign.  You 
also saw how the mothers were weeping to fulfill the 
prophecy of Jeremiah. (Matt. 2:18 ‘A voice was heard in 
Rama, weeping and loud lamentation; Rachael weeping for her 
children, and she would not be comforted, because they are 
no more.’) These babies, that were killed, are My little 
martyrs because they died in My place.  Now, My people of 
America,  you kill the innocent babies who are screaming in 
the womb because of your abortions.  You do not even give 
them a proper burial place, but you throw them in the dump 
as garbage.  You do not cry for them, or even care that you 
are taking innocent life.  You defy and mock My Fifth 
Commandment with your millions of abortions, and you deny 
the plan that I had for these lives.  Because of your 
inhumanity to My little innocents and your lack of sorrow 
or remorse for your grave sins, your country will pay in 
blood for your evil deeds.  Look for more disasters as a 
chastisement for your killing of My little ones, and more 
people will be dying in retribution for your human 
carnage.” 
 
Wednesday, December 28, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not by accident that 
your scientists chose this current comet to study and try 
to land a probe on it to determine its composition.  These 
same scientists have the ability to estimate future paths 
of those comets and asteroids that could come close enough 
to strike the earth.  That is why they are investigating 
the current comet’s composition, so they could send 
missiles up to destroy it or change its course.  There is 
also a danger of disturbing the comet’s course that could 
bring it closer to striking the earth.  Such a danger to 
the earth could gain more grant money for ways to deter the 
comet from hitting the earth.  I have told you before that 
My Comet of Chastisement is already on its way to the 
earth.  This coming comet is of My handicraft, and I will 
have My angels protect it from any star wars attack of 
missiles that would try to hit it.  If such a large object 
strikes the earth, there could be an explosion that could 
almost destroy your planet and change life as you know it.  



There will be a Comet of Chastisement coming, but My 
Warning will also be announced by a comet as well.  Trust 
in Me and I will provide all the grace and materials that 
you will need.  I love you and I will protect My faithful.” 
 
Thursday, December 29, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Hound of Heaven 
because I seek out every soul to be saved until their dying 
breath.  I am showing you this hunting dog, and how they 
use their sense of smell and hearing to track animals for 
the hunter.  This idea of persistence is the same attitude 
My followers should have in trying to bring your friends 
and relatives closer to Me to be saved.  Each person has to 
make their own free will choice to love Me, but you can 
give them good example and pray for their conversion.  I 
love everyone and it is never too late to be saved, as long 
as you are still living in this world.  Reaching out for 
conversion is not something for you to put off because you 
do not know when I will call you home.  I am always 
available to any soul who wants to love Me because I love 
all of My creations, even those who reject Me.  My 
unconditional love is hard for mankind to understand, but I 
am Infinite Love, and I draw all souls to kneel before Me.  
Every soul has a conscience and knows right from wrong, but 
seeking My forgiveness requires a positive step forward to 
love Me and give glory to Me in worship.  You have many 
signs of My Presence in creation, in people, and in My 
sacramental Presence in My Eucharist.  See that I am always 
seeking you out of love, and every soul, who returns My 
love, causes great celebration in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am constantly preparing My 
faithful for how evil it will be during the coming 
tribulation.  The Antichrist will be allowed power with the 
evil ones in the schismatic church to display demonic idols 
and the image of the beast even on the altar to worship.  
My faithful remnant will be protected in refuges as you 
will see a great battle between the evil angels and My good 
angels on earth.  Call on My help in your daily prayers and 
use your blessed sacramentals to protect you from these 
evil ones who will be condemned to hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Satan will be given some power 
in his hour of reign where he will instigate ruthless wars 
to gain control over all the nations.  This hour will be 
allowed just as I allowed evil’s hour to crucify Me for 
your salvation.  Know that evil will have only a brief 
reign before I will come in triumph to cast the evil ones 



into hell and establish My Era of Peace on earth.”  
 Jesus said: “My people,  you are honoring the year’s 
anniversary of the tsunami waves in Indonesia.  You have 
seen great hurricanes of destruction and deadly 
earthquakes.  All of these events have overwhelmed people 
and have made it difficult to rebuild amidst so much 
debris.  Because of man’s sins and his lack of repentance, 
you will continue to see these destructive events bring man 
to his knees as your pride will be humbled.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, America’s court system is an 
abuse of power over even laws passed by Congress and the 
President.  Whoever has money, can control the outcome of a 
court case even when the crimes of killing and thievery are 
obvious.  This is another calling of My justice against 
your injustice to those with little means.  The rich are 
drawn by their greed to steal from the poor, but My might 
will bring destruction on these unjust judges and lawyers.  
These evil ones will lose everything–their money, their 
lives, and their souls will be thrown into hell to pay for 
their crimes.  Pray for your court system to change before 
My justice falls on them with a heavy hand.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is the time to make new 
resolutions for how you can improve your spiritual lives 
for the new year.  Some are thinking of diets, getting rid 
of bad habits as smoking or drinking, or even cutting back 
on reckless spending.  Even though you can resolve to 
improve your physical lives, it is even more rewarding to 
cut out your occasions of sin and increase your prayer life 
for the new year.  Spiritual resolutions will help your 
soul the most, but you must be resolute to carry out your 
good intentions of change.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to celebrate My 
birth with your parties and gift giving to those that you 
appreciate in helping you throughout the year.  Then there 
is the reality of coming back to your work routine and 
suffering your daily trials.  Even after Christmas you have 
been honoring several martyr’s feast days.  Call on Me in 
your trials and I will be there for you to ease your 
burdens.  I will always give you enough grace to endure all 
of life’s testing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will soon be celebrating 
the Solemnity of My Blessed Mother as others will be more 
focused on New Year’s festivities.  My Blessed Mother was 
joyous in giving Me birth, but she gave pause to Simeon’s 
words that a sword will pierce her heart.  She is a model 
of patience and love and she was My willing servant in 
doing everything to please God.  By focusing on loving and 



serving Me, all of mankind can receive the joy of your 
reward from Me.”  
 
Friday, December 30, 2005: (Feast of the Holy Family) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this feast day celebrates the 
Holy Family as a model for all families.  I want all of My 
followers to not only imitate Me and My Blessed Mother, but 
also to live happily in a family setting of man and wife.  
Children need to be brought forth out of a love union and 
not by prostitution, fornication, adultery, or artificial 
insemination.  Couples should be married and of different 
sexes.  The family is under many attacks, but the children 
need to be brought up with a mother and father for support.  
Parents need to be focused on the good of the family and 
not so much on their own selfish wants.  When you have love 
in a family, it is all about caring and sharing what you 
have.  Do not let possessions, money, or fame distract you, 
so you can keep the family together without divorce, 
separation, or working too long hours away from the family.  
With faithfulness and a desire to make a marriage work, you 
will be rewarded.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have come as the Light to 
expel the darkness of sin, but your people are doing 
everything to extinguish My Light.  Through your excuse of 
church and state separation, your judges are trying to 
outlaw My Name in Christmas, remove prayer from public 
places, and remove your Christian heritage.  Even though 
the majority of your people celebrate Christmas and know 
the significance of this holiday, there are those doing 
everything to take My Name out of the public.  It is now 
almost against the law to evangelize someone on the 
streets, or to teach against abortion.  Do not let the 
atheists in the minority with a few liberal judges control, 
or limit any of My teachings and celebrated feast days.  
You need to have religious courage to stand up to these 
evil ones and proclaim My Word, even if it offends some 
people.  You have freedom of religion in your country, but 
some want to so stifle it that they are proclaiming no 
religion instead.  My Word needs to be preached to all 
nations because that was My instruction to My apostles.  My 
apostles did not let persecution and possible martyrdom 
stop them from proclaiming the Gospel, and you should not 
stop preaching in your country either.”  
 
 
Saturday, December 31, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you a large 



hurricane and a large tornado, and the dark spots in the 
middle represent your sins and why you are being punished.  
There is also a connection with time being changed and more 
than this one second change in your news.  Last year the 
earth sped up very slightly from the large earthquake under 
the sea.  Magnetic pole shifting is also a part of these 
time shifts.  I have told you that the earth will be 
speeding up on its axis during the tribulation, and this 
will be a part of your time shift as it begins.  By 
speeding up the time of day, you will have less time to 
suffer during the Antichrist’s reign.  I will protect My 
elect from the evil ones, but you will need to call on Me 
in prayer so your angels can lead you to safety at My 
refuges.  You will see more disasters, and the control of 
people through microchips will be testing your faith in Me.  
Refuse to take microchips in the body,  for this will be 
one of the signs to move to the refuges so I can sustain 
you with your physical needs.  My angels will also protect 
you from the evil ones who are trying to even control your 
soul.  Trust in Me and do not be afraid of the events going 
on which are truly signs of the end times.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look at Me in simple 
surroundings and see the simple life of faith that I lived, 
there is a message in choosing this over rich clothes in a 
castle as an earthly king.  If you want to live a good 
spiritual life, the less you are distracted with fame and 
worldly riches, the better.  In order to reach heaven, you 
must be willing to give up all earthly desires.  That is 
why living a simple life without much money is better for 
your soul.  Do not think that if you are rich, that you 
will be happy.  Love is more important than money and 
possessions.  When you love Me and your neighbor as 
yourself, then you have all the spiritual riches that you 
need.  Imitate My life of simple living and you will have 
less stress and less desire for more earthly things.  You 
are here on earth to prepare yourselves for heaven, so try 
to live holy lives in My grace with My help, and I will be 
ready to welcome you into heaven.”  


